

# Vaccination and trust

How concerns arise and the role of communication in mitigating crises



decisions



Risk perception



Culture and social norms



Effect of building trust





World Health Organization



# Abstract

When situations occur in which unwanted events are rightly or wrongly connected with vaccination, they may erode confidence in vaccines and the authorities delivering them.

This document presents the scientific evidence behind WHO's recommendations on building and restoring confidence in vaccines and vaccination, both in ongoing work and during crises. The evidence draws on a vast reserve of laboratory research and fieldwork within psychology and communication. It examines how people make decisions about vaccination; why some people are hesitant about vaccination; and the factors that drive a crisis, covering how building trust, listening to and understanding people, building relations, communicating risk and shaping messages to the audiences may mitigate crises.

This document provides a knowledge base for stakeholders who develop communication strategies or facilitate workshops on communication and trust-building activities in relation to vaccines and immunization, such as immunization programme units, ministries of health, public relations and health promotion units, vaccine safety communication trainers and immunization advisory bodies. Document number: WHO/EURO:2017-2908-42666-59448

#### Keywords

VACCINATION TRUST COMMUNICATION

#### Address

Address requests about publications of the WHO Regional Office for Europe to: Publications WHO Regional Office for Europe UN City, Marmorvej 51 DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

Alternatively, complete an online request form for documentation, health information, or for permission to quote or translate, on the Regional Office website (http://www.euro.who.int/pubrequest).

#### Photo Credits

- Cover Getty Images Page 7 Getty Images Page 11 (left) https://twitter. com/bmg\_bund/ status/709332392180367360, accessed 16 August 2016) (right) https://twitter. com/bmg\_bund/ status/723404741787574272, accessed 16 August 2016) Page 15 WHO/M. Bing
- rage 15 Who/M. billy
- Page 19 WHO/D. Oganova
- Page 21 WHO/J. Christensen
- Layout Alexandra Hayes Illustrations – Maria Edith Nielsen

#### © World Health Organization 2017

All rights reserved. The Regional Office for Europe of the World Health Organization welcomes requests for permission to reproduce or translate its publications, in part or in full.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by the World Health Organization to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either express or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the World Health Organization be liable for damages arising from its use. The views expressed by authors, editors, or expert groups do not necessarily represent the decisions or the stated policy of the World Health Organization.

#### Acknowledgements

This document was developed with funding from the Pandemic Influenza Preparedness (PIP) Framework by Cornelia Betsch (Scientific Manager, University of Erfurt, Germany), Constanze Rossmann (Professor, University of Erfurt, Germany) and Katrine Bach Habersaat (Technical Officer, Vaccine-preventable Diseases and Immunization Programme, WHO Regional Office for Europe). Dina Pfeiffer (Technical Officer, Vaccine-preventable Diseases and Immunization Programme, WHO Regional Office for Europe) reviewed and provided input to the document. Cindy Holtmann, Lars Korn, Linda Mummer, Philipp Moritz Schmid and Jascha Wiehn (Research Assistants, University of Erfurt, Germany) also contributed to its development.



The current document is a further development of the guidance manual Vaccine safety events: managing the communications response, published by the WHO Regional Office for Europe in 2013.

# Contents

Acknowledgements	iv	
Introduction	1	
Scope and purpose	2	
Target audience	2	
Supporting materials	3	
WHO guidance on building trust in vaccination	4	
Events that may erode trust in vaccines and vaccination	6	
What research shows about how people make decisions about vaccination	9	
Risk perception and decision making	11	
Modifying factors in decision making	14	

What research shows about vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares	17
Definition of vaccine hesitancy	18
The dual relationship between vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares	20
What research shows about crises and how communication activities may mitigate them	23
Building trust	25
Listening to and monitoring public opinion	26
Communicating risk	28
Creating messages that convey more than just information	30
WHO guidance on building trust and responding to crises	35
References	37



# Introduction

Vaccines are some of the most efficient public health tools for promoting health and reducing the burden of infectious diseases. They also translate into significant socioeconomic returns (1) not only in child health and lower child mortality but also in poverty reduction, equity, production, education and strengthening health systems as a whole.

Vaccines are very safe. Nevertheless, vaccine safety receives public scrutiny, and rightly so. When situations occur in which unwanted events are rightly or wrongly connected with vaccination, they may erode confidence in vaccines and the authorities delivering them, and may ultimately put public health at risk. WHO recommends that Member States should:

- build population resilience against vaccine rumours and scares through ongoing activities;
- ensure a strong programme, well prepared to respond to any event that may potentially erode confidence;
- respond immediately to any such event with appropriate actions based on an assessment of the situation.

Together, this may prevent a situation from escalating into a crisis, or minimize the damaging effects of a crisis.

## Scope and purpose

This document was developed in response to a call from Member States for technical support and guidance in relation to building and maintaining confidence in vaccines and the authorities delivering them, both in ongoing work and during a crisis. Its development was guided by lessons learnt in countries and with the active engagement of national immunization managers and partners, primarily through subregional workshops held across the WHO European Region.

The purpose of this document is to present the scientific evidence behind WHO's recommendations on building and restoring confidence in vaccines and vaccination, both in the course of ongoing communication efforts and during a crisis.

The evidence draws on a vast reserve of laboratory research and fieldwork within psychology and communication, and covers the following areas:

- how people make decisions about vaccination how they perceive risk, and how their decisions are affected by their attitudes, social norms and culture;
- why some people are hesitant about vaccination and how this may increase the risk of a crisis;
- what makes a crisis, and how building trust, listening to and understanding people, building relations, communicating risk and shaping messages to the audiences may mitigate crises.

WHO's practical guidance and recommendations in this field are set out in short form on pages 4-5 and are available in depth in the WHO online library (2). This document contains frequent references to relevant supporting documents in the library. These library references are clearly marked in yellow "read more" boxes such as the one below.

#### READ MORE



This icon indicates that you may find practical guidance and advice in the WHO online library **euro.who.int/vaccinetrust** 

### Target audience

This document was developed for stakeholders who want to gain an in-depth understanding of the issues surrounding communication and confidence-building in relation to vaccines and vaccination. It provides a foundation and knowledge base for those who are in charge of developing communication strategies or who facilitate training workshops on communication and trust-building activities in this area. Users of this document may include:

- immunization programme managers and staff;
- managers and staff in ministries of health;
- regulatory authorities for medicines, drugs and biologicals
- public relations and health promotion units;
- trainers offering workshops on vaccine safety and vaccine safety communication;
- media trainers;
- national and regional immunization advisory bodies.

#### KEY POINT

# Theory and practice – where to find guidance

This document presents the theoretical background to support and guide communication and confidencebuilding in relation to vaccines and vaccination, both in ongoing work and during a crisis.

It does not present the practical guidance in relation to these issues. Users seeking practical advice and guidance are referred to the WHO online library: euro.who.int/vaccinetrust

### Supporting materials

This document is one of three complementary resources on this area available from the WHO Regional Office for Europe.

	 Ξ	
Ξ	 =	

#### Vaccination and trust

This document defines and describes the key concepts and theoretical elements pertaining to communication and building confidence in vaccines and vaccination, both in ongoing work and during a crisis. It provides a foundation and knowledge base to prepare communication strategies and crisis plans, or to plan and conduct training workshops.

#### Online library of supporting documents

The online library (2) contains supporting documents, such as guidance on crisis preparedness and response, templates for strategies and message development, plans and much more. The current document contains references to relevant supporting documents throughout.



#### Training programme

The training programme includes modules and case examples for group work and a one-day simulation exercise. A planner and facilitator guide provides a simple process description of planning and conducting a training workshop on preparedness and response to events that may erode trust in vaccines and vaccination. It offers information about preparations, planning, content and evaluation of the workshop.

#### KEY POINT

#### Terminology – vaccine, vaccination, immunization

Understanding the differences between the concepts that relate to vaccination can be difficult. Below is some guidance.

- A **vaccine** is a product that produces immunity from a disease.
- Vaccination is the action of giving the vaccine to someone. In this document, "vaccination" is used as an overall term referring to all factors that relate to the points above.
- Immunization is the process whereby a person becomes protected from a disease. Immunization can be caused by a vaccine or by a disease. Health authorities that work in this field are often referred to as immunization authorities or immunization programmes.
- Vaccination services refers to where, when, how and by whom vaccines are given in a particular country, including factors such as cost, accessibility and convenience.
- Service providers include doctors, nurses or other health workers providing the vaccine.
- A vaccination/immunization schedule is a list of recommended or compulsory vaccinations for a person, including the timing of each dose. Vaccination schedules vary from country to country and may vary by gender.

For example, "concerns about vaccination" may refer to concerns about the action of giving the vaccine, concerns about the effectiveness and safety of the vaccine itself, confidence in immunization authorities, trust in service providers and/or concerns about when and where vaccines are given, and how many at a time.

### WHO guidance on building trust in vaccination

A brief overview of WHO guidance and recommendations on communication and confidence-building in relation to vaccines and vaccination is presented in Figs. 1 and 2. For detailed guidance, refer to the WHO online library (2).

#### Fig. 1 Ongoing work to build and maintain confidence in vaccines and vaccination



A communication coordination mechanism (e.g. a communication working group) should be established to help plan communication on a routine basis. The group will also prove its worth in any emerging crisis, as it will facilitate a rapid and well-coordinated response.

#### Consider the following

- Work together in the group to ensure strong routine communication and aligned messaging.
- Share information regularly, via emails and face-to-face meetings.
- Agree on who will be involved in coordinating communications in case of a crisis, your roles and responsibilities and how you will coordinate and share information in a crisis.
- Share information regularly, via emails and/ or face-to-face meetings.



#### Strengthen your organization

In building and maintaining trust in vaccination, you need to develop, implement and widely share communication strategies and plans and train your staff. A strong organization will also help you respond to any possible crisis.

#### Consider the following

- Develop communication and crisis communication plans.
- Ensure senior management engagement and approval of plans.
- Prepare holding statements for use in a crisis.
- Train spokespersons and establish relations with the media.
- Train frontline health workers in vaccination safety and interpersonal communication.



Good stakeholder relations are critical to building and maintaining trust.

Stakeholders can become strong advocates and may have knowledge of and access to key population groups. Who they are depends on the context, but may include national authorities, experts, opinion leaders, health workers, professional associations, community leaders, the public and media.

#### Consider the following

- Engage them in disseminating information and developing communication plans.
- Form strategic relationships with stakeholders with access to your priority target groups.
- Work with the media to gain their trust and increase their knowledge of immunization.
- Be visible to increase public knowledge of immunization and trust in your spokespersons.



#### Build population resilience

To ensure public trust in vaccines and health authorities and resilience to vaccine safety scares, ongoing communications need to be implemented to build awareness and knowledge of risks and benefits of immunization and diseases

#### Consider the following

- Conduct research to gain a deeper understanding of key population groups and to test communication products and messages.
- Monitor public opinion on immunization, e.g. through social media monitoring or feedback from frontline health workers.
- Ensure information for key public target groups and job aids for health workers based on the insights gained from your research and monitoring.

#### Fig. 2 Four immediate steps when responding to an event that may erode trust



#### Gather your inner circle

Coordination is critical during all phases of crisis response. If it is believed that the event may damage trust in vaccines and cause a negative media response, your inner circle of allies should be gathered immediately.

#### Consider the following

- Establish a coordination and working group (if not already established).
- Engage relevant partners across institutions, e.g. ministries of health, education and social affairs; regulatory authorities; centers for disease control, health promotion, communication, press and emergency response; vaccine experts; professional associations.
- Agree how you will continue to coordinate, communicate and share information within the group.
- Agree on roles and responsibilities.

?

# Understand the problem

Not all events that may potentially erode confidence in vaccines and vaccination require a communications response. Not responding may impair trust in vaccines and health authorities. Over-communicating may cause unnecessary public concern. Thus, it is important – throughout the process – to analyse events and plan the communications response accordingly.

#### Consider the following

- Obtain as much information as possible about the event(s) that took place.
- Analyse the situation: what is the potential level of impact on trust in vaccines and the immunization programme?
- Shape your communications response according to your conclusions.



### Liase with key stakeholders

A critical first step in such events is to liaise with key stakeholders. Good stakeholder relations are critical to ensuring trust during a crisis.

#### Consider the following

- Consult your list of key stakeholders.
- Liaise with stakeholders to benefit from the support of advocates.
- Share information with stakeholders to avoid confusion and distrust and to avoid any negative interference from adversaries.



## Communicate externally

The right response may limit the negative consequences of the crisis or even prevent the situation from escalating into a crisis. Honest and open communication is crucial for maintaining and building trust.

#### Consider the following

- Decide whether the event warrants external communication and plan your response based on your analysis of the event.
- Revisit your crisis communication plan and prepare a plan for external communication.
- Communicate broadly and to selected target groups; communicate often using consistent messages through many channels.
- Communicate where there are uncertainties and what you are doing to reduce them.

### Events that may erode trust in vaccines and vaccination

Many events have the potential to erode confidence in vaccines and in the authorities delivering them. Some are related to vaccine safety and adverse events following immunization; some to changes in the immunization programme, which may create uncertainty in the public; others to the public and media debate on vaccination.

#### Types of event that may erode trust

- vaccine reactions;
- events that are not causally linked with vaccination but are believed to be so (by the public, media or health workers);
- critical media reports;
- social media stories or rumours;
- new critical studies;
- vaccine recalls or temporary suspensions of a vaccine;
- replacements of one vaccination product (producer) with another.

#### Factors that may intensify negative impact

- uncertainty (about the cause of events);
- emotions and fears;
- extensive media attention;
- size of event (affecting a large number of individuals);
- the involvement of children and/or pregnant women;
- the credibility of the story and its source;
- similarities to past events that caused a crisis;
- political misuse of the event to strengthen political profiles;
- occurrence during sensitive times, such as:
- a pandemic or outbreak situation;
- a mass immunization campaign;
- the introduction of a new or novel vaccine;
- a political crisis, civil unrest or otherwise unstable situation.

#### Large-scale response not required for all events

As some of these events occur frequently, any response must depend entirely on the event and its context. The dilemma is twofold.

- Informing the public allows authorities to convey their messages early on, which may prevent a situation from escalating.
- Over-communicating about events that are minor or might not be related to vaccination may create unnecessary public concern and needlessly damage public confidence.

To know when to communicate, and what level of communication is necessary, refer to the WHO algorithm to define the communication response, available in the online library (2).

#### KEY POINT

# A strong response is not required for all events

- Not all of these events escalate into a crisis.
- Not all require a strong communications response.

#### READ MORE



Refer to the document "How to ensure a contextspecific response to events that may erode trust in vaccination" **euro.who.int/vaccinetrust**  CASE EXAMPLE



#### Critical study had devastating impact

Shortly after the German Standing Committee on Vaccination (STIKO) recommended that girls aged 12–17 years should be vaccinated against human papillomavirus (HPV) in 2007, a group of 13 scientists published a document on a university website claiming that the efficacy of the HPV vaccine had not been sufficiently verified and that published results served the pharmaceutical industry (*3*). Even though STIKO later refuted these concerns (*4*), the impact of the document was devastating. It led to an emotional debate, which overshadowed the breakthrough of the introduction of the HPV vaccine.

The emotional aspects of the debate, rather than the facts, caught the attention of the media. Only 10% of German websites and 6% of German newspaper reports presented

the correct information about the effectiveness of the HPV vaccine (5). A survey conducted shortly after the debate revealed that populations with low education levels did not perceive the vaccine to be useful, and coverage rates of the HPV vaccine were as low as 25% (6).

The German Health Interview and Examination Survey for Children and Adolescents (KiGGS, wave 1), conducted between 2009 and 2012, looked specifically at determinants for HPV uptake. HPV coverage remained low after the introduction of the vaccine. Although some knowledge gaps were identified, the findings suggested that early media coverage on the HPV vaccine, as well as the public debate around the vaccination recommendations among professionals and safety concerns, contributed to parental reluctance to immunize their daughters *(7)*.



What research shows about

# how people make decisions about vaccination

This section describes how people make decisions about vaccination – how they perceive risk, and how their decisions are affected by their attitudes, social norms and culture.



There are many factors that influence vaccine decisionmaking, including individual risk perception, attitudes, self-efficacy, barriers and motivators as well as social and cultural values, norms and traditions. These factors are summarized in Fig. 3 and are described in more detail in the following sections (for more detailed explanations see Betsch, Böhm & Chapman (8)). Communicating about vaccination, which is necessary during vaccine-related crises, must be based on an understanding of these factors. How this understanding can shape communication and messaging is described in the final section of this document.

#### Fig. 3 Determinants of vaccine decision-making

Described in more detail in the following sections



Note: the summary of determinants follows theoretical and empirical work by Rosenstock (9); Janz & Becker (10); Ajzen (11); Milne, Sheeran & Orbell (12); Roberto et al. (13); Payaprom et al. (14); Betsch & Wicker (15); Gerend & Shepherd (16); Betsch, Böhm & Korn (17).

Source: Betsch, Böhm & Chapman (9). Reproduced with permission

# Risk perception and decision-making

A key factor in vaccination decision-making is how people perceive risk.

#### KEY POINT

#### Definition of risk perception

Risk is the possibility of a negative future outcome (18, 19). Individuals perceive risk according to how probable they believe it is that a specific type of event will take place (probability), and how concerned they are with the consequences of such an event (severity) (20). Risk can also be a feeling. Feelings about risk have a stronger impact on behaviour than knowledge about risk (21).

Both disease and vaccination may be associated with risk. A person may think that the disease is likely and/or severe, and he or she may feel that vaccine side-effects are likely and/or severe. The general rule that applies is:

- if people perceive high levels of risk of disease they will be more likely to vaccinate; whereas
- if people perceive high levels of risk of vaccination they will become less likely to vaccinate.

In absence of disease, fear of disease has been replaced by fear of vaccines for some people.

#### CASE EXAMPLE

#### Social media campaign #FokusImpfen by the German Ministry of Health strengthens routine communication

The German Federal Ministry of Health regularly publishes short vaccine-related messages and information via social media (including Facebook and Twitter). The hash-tag #FokusImpfen (focus on vaccination) helps users to identify the messages quickly and creates a brand that is easily recognized. Topics have included adult vaccination, influenza vaccination, measles and herd immunity, among others. In this way, trustworthy information is regularly communicated to the public, to support the development of a resilient population by increasing knowledge and awareness of risks of diseases and benefits of vaccination.



Translations are as follows.

1. Message: "There is only one way to keep the numbers of measles cases down: vaccinate. #focus on vaccination"; picture: "5 times more measles cases in 2015 compared to the year before. There is only one solution: vaccinate!"

 Message: "Adults also need protection from diseases.
 Check your vaccination status! #focus on vaccination"; picture: "Strong protection at every age"

#### Factors affecting individual risk perceptions

People translate any information about vaccination (campaigns, personal conversations, anti-vaccination websites, their own experiences and so on *(22, 23)* into subjective representations of risk. But humans are not perfect information processors, and the result is not a 1:1 representation of all available information *(24, 25)*. Both individual predispositions (e.g. the ability to understand information), health or general literacy *(26)* and the way in which information is presented will affect the decision. This means that trust in what authorities say cannot be taken for granted – many other factors affect individual risk perception.

Two aspects are important to keep in mind in relation individual perceptions of risk.

- An individual's emotions can have a stronger impact on behaviour than her/his knowledge (21).
- The human being constantly confronted with uncertainty – has developed a toolbox to help facilitate risk perception.

These tools are called heuristics.

Individuals are often unaware that they use "mental shortcuts" instead of seeing the whole picture.

#### Heuristics

Heuristics are kinds of mental shortcuts that make life easier, but they may in some situations lead to biased judgement and decisions (27). Here are some examples of heuristics identified in psychological research.

- Affect heuristic: individuals tend to be guided by emotions

   such as fear, anger or uncertainty because these
   emotions alarm the individual about a potential risk (28).
- Safety effect: the human mind tends to focus more on losses than on gains (27). When it comes to assessing risk, people are thus more focused on avoiding loss or damage than on obtaining gains. With vaccination, this means that avoiding the risks associated with vaccines (however small they are) may become more important than gaining the protection the vaccine offers (however great it is).
- **Confirmation bias:** when individuals have come to a certain conclusion about an issue (for example, vaccination is safe or vaccination is not safe), they are more likely to believe in messages that support this conclusion, even if those messages are invalid (29).
- Availability heuristic: individuals tend to make decisions based on events or examples that immediately come to their mind (such as recent, frequent or distinct events that have been discussed in the media).
- Adjustment and anchoring heuristic: individuals tend to base decisions on familiar positions ("anchors") with slight adjustments (30). If they have recently heard a credible source express a certain opinion on vaccination (for or against), they will adjust how they assess future information according to this.

In conclusion, individuals are often blind to the whole picture; instead, they tend to focus on parts of it. Research also shows that individuals are normally not consciously aware of these "mental shortcuts".

#### Risk amplification: why small events escalate

Risk theories such as the social amplification of risk framework explain why it may only take a small event to make a crisis. The basic idea is that every time information passes a communicator (such as a person or a media channel) psychological, social, institutional and cultural processes change the information. This either amplifies or attenuates people's perception of how severe the risk is (31). In other words, risk perception is not only shaped by factual circumstances; psychological, social, institutional and cultural factors play a role.

When risk perception is amplified or attenuated in this way, it affects people's behaviour – this again has an impact on how other people perceive risk (*31, 32*). Very soon, an actual crisis may be the result (see Fig. 4).

One critical factor in this process of escalation is the finding that negative information generally receives more attention than positive information. There are a number of reasons for this. For example, from an evolutionary point of view, paying attention to negative information could be crucial for survival, while missing positive information does not usually constitute the same threat (33).

Further, research shows that negative information is generally perceived as more credible. This is because positive information is seen as something that may be used for self-serving purposes (33).

Negative information (e.g. a child has died) receives more attention and is perceived as more credible than information that states that there is no risk (e.g. the vaccine is safe and did not cause the death of the child).





# Modifying factors in decision-making

#### Attitudes

Attitudes to vaccination have a strong impact on vaccination decisions. Firm attitudes can override rational thought and decision processes. They can arise from a particular identity (religious, anthroposophical or other) (*34*), from distrust of authorities or from other factors.

#### Social norms

Social norms affect an individual's intentions and behaviour in relation to vaccination in various ways. These are shared rules within a group that determine behaviour as they describe how one should behave, or how most people behave (*35*). The group in this case may be defined by where people live, but it may also be defined by age, gender, socioeconomic status, education, profession or religious or other beliefs (*36, 37*). Thus, a group can be an ethnic group, a specific city neighbourhood or an online anti-vaccination group.

Both the belief that others think you should vaccinate and the fact that others do vaccinate can influence vaccination behaviour. In fact, group members tend to conform to the behaviour of the majority. Thus, when vaccination uptake in a group increases, other members of the group tend to vaccinate. Norms can also be counterproductive when the social norm in a community is to refuse vaccination (see Sobo (34), for example).

#### Identity

Belonging to a group that shares certain religious, educational, philosophical or other views can also influence attitudes towards vaccination (34). When the group norms do not support vaccination, group members will refrain from vaccinating to protect their identities and remain part of the group.

#### Culture and cultural norms

Culture affects attitudes and perceptions of risk, as well as willingness to participate in societal cooperation (for example, to contribute to herd immunity) and acceptance of authority (*38*). It should be noted that culture is not static but is rather fluid (*37*). Global networks and global social relations have a great impact on culture – it is no longer bound to a specific country. Global online anti-vaccination communities are an example of this.

#### Structural barriers

Even if an individual is generally willing to vaccinate, structural barriers can hinder eventual implementation of the vaccination. Such barriers may include access, inconvenience and direct costs (such as fees) or indirect costs (such as taking time off work).

#### Habit

Past vaccination decisions are one of the best predictors of future vaccination behaviour (*39*). It becomes a habit: routine behaviour that is not questioned but simply happens because it happened before (*40*). It is therefore suggested that first vaccinations are particularly important (*39*).

Trust in or respect for authorities cannot be taken for granted. People base their risk perception on many factors other than information. CASE EXAMPLE



#### Elderly men dying from cardiac disease – media accused the flu vaccine

During an influenza vaccination campaign in Israel, four men aged 52, 67, 70 and 75 years died after receiving the vaccine. Three of them lived in the same village, two were close friends and all had received influenza vaccines before. All four had received vaccines from the same batch and three of the four had been vaccinated at the same clinic. However, they had also all suffered from chronic conditions, including heart disease and diabetes.

The story was picked up by local media with frequent updates throughout the day, involving high-profile and very emotional coverage. Reuters and L'agence France Presse reported the story, prompting national public health and medicines regulatory authorities to request further information from WHO about the specific event.

The deaths created concern, and it was decided to suspend the influenza vaccination campaign temporarily while a formal investigation was undertaken. Families of the deceased were interviewed and expressed their fears that the vaccine had caused the death of their parent/grandparent. After four days, however, the investigation concluded that all four men

had died from cardiac disease. It also revealed that the original vaccine batch of 176 300 doses had also been shipped to Austria, the Czech Republic, Greece, Italy, Poland and the Republic of Korea, where no serious adverse events had been reported. Based on weekly average death figures for the over-65 age group in Israel, it was also calculated that the average expected mortality for the elderly population being offered vaccination was 114 people per week nationwide. In the absence of any evidence of impaired vaccine quality or other identified risks, it was decided that there was no reason to halt the influenza campaign further.

To maintain trust in the campaign and in immunization a press release was sent out and a press conference held. The Minister of Health, himself an 80-year-old man, was also immunized on prime-time television news and interviewed by all key media, showing off his arm, telling everybody that he felt fine and recommending that all at-risk groups should be immunized.

Nonetheless, a significant decrease in vaccine uptake was noted, underscoring communication challenges in responding to vaccine safety concerns. Corresponding to this lower coverage was a marked increase in pneumonia deaths in the elderly during that influenza season (41).



What research shows about

# vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares

Vaccine hesitancy has become a growing concern, not least in the WHO European Region. This section describes why some people are hesitant about vaccination and how this may increase the risk of a crisis. It is based on research and lessons learnt in countries in the Region, as well as on the work of a global working group on vaccine hesitancy under the WHO Strategic Advisory Group of Experts on Immunization (SAGE) *(42)*.

# Definition of vaccine hesitancy

A great deal of research in recent years has been dedicated to exploring and understanding vaccine hesitancy. Reviewing and drawing on available evidence and research, the SAGE Working Group has defined vaccine hesitancy as a delay in acceptance or refusal of vaccines despite availability of vaccination services (17). This is a broad category, which includes both the person who just forgets about vaccination and the person who actively advocates against vaccination. From the evidence reviewed by the Working Group it was clear that all the factors described in the previous section of this document (risk perception, attitudes, social and cultural norms and structural barriers) could lead to vaccine hesitancy. The experts concluded that vaccine hesitancy is complex and context-specific; it also varies across time, place and vaccines. The key reasons behind vaccine hesitancy were defined as complacency, inconvenience and lack of confidence (*42*) [see Fig. 5].

The three factors of SAGE's model are described in more detail on page 19, drawing on work by MacDonald & SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy (42); Dubé et al. (43); and Betsch, Böhm & Chapman (8).

#### Fig. 5 Factors contributing to vaccine hesitancy



#### Complacency

When the perceived risk of vaccine-preventable diseases is low, and vaccination is not deemed a necessary preventive action (42), it results in complacency. Complacency may increase if other life or health priorities seem more important or if vaccine-preventable diseases are not common. Self-efficacy (the self-perceived/real ability of an individual to take action to vaccinate) may also affect complacency.

#### Convenience

Convenience is an issue when uptake is affected by physical availability, affordability and willingness to pay, geographical accessibility, ability to understand (language and health literacy) and appeal of vaccination services (42). Even if a positive intention to vaccinate exists, structural barriers – such as difficult access – may block the implementation of the vaccination decision.

#### Confidence

Confidence relates to trust in:

- the effectiveness and safety of vaccines;
- the system that delivers them, including the reliability and competence of the health services and health professionals;
- the motivations of policy-makers who decide on the need for vaccines (42).

Lack of confidence can lead to a failure to vaccinate. Situations in which unwanted events are rightly or wrongly connected with vaccination can lead to a reduction in confidence and influence vaccine decision-making negatively.

#### CASE EXAMPLE

# Over 160 years of anti-vaccination movements

Smallpox vaccination started in early 1800. Acts passed between 1840 and 1853 made vaccination compulsory in Britain, and almost immediately anti-vaccination leagues challenged the law as a violation of civil liberty in the name of public health. In 1865, 20 000 people demonstrated against compulsory vaccination against smallpox in Leicester, and in 1885, up to 100 000 anti-vaccination sympathizers and proponents joined the Leicester Demonstration March (44). Anti-vaccination movements continued to spring up in the 19th century in countries where the smallpox vaccine was made mandatory, including Sweden and the United States of America.

Since the first anti-vaccination movements were formed in Britain in the 1850s, various groups have existed that argue that vaccines are neither safe nor effective, or that see vaccination as incompatible with religious beliefs or civil rights (45). Through their campaigns, publications or websites, vocal anti-vaccination movements influence risk perceptions of vaccination (46) and affect vaccination rates.

A literature review found that global anti-vaccination lobbyism activities in the 1970s and 1980s were the primary cause of the suspension of pertussis vaccine in some countries. As a result, the incidence of pertussis in those countries until the late 1990s was between 10 times and 100 times higher than in countries that continued to vaccinate (47). Recent mathematical simulations also show that vaccine scares can lead to suboptimal uptake, even years after an incident (48).

### The dual relationship between vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares

Vaccine safety scares are situations in which unwanted events are rightly or wrongly connected with vaccination and create feelings of insecurity and distrust in vaccines and health authorities.

Lessons learnt in the WHO European Region show that vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares are interlinked – for two reasons.

- With high levels of vaccine hesitancy, populations seem to be more easily affected by misperceptions about vaccines.
- Vaccine safety scares in a range of countries have increased vaccine hesitancy, as shown by decreasing trust and confidence in vaccines and health authorities.

This means that addressing vaccine hesitancy is critical not only for increasing vaccination uptake but also for ensuring population resilience against vaccine safety scares (see Fig. 6).

It also implies that an effective response to vaccine safety scares may help to prevent escalation of vaccine hesitancy in the population.

### MAY LEAD TO AN INCREASE IN MAY CAUSE PEOPLE TO RESPOND MORE NEGATIVELY TO

Fig. 6 Dual relationship between vaccine hesitancy

and vaccine saftety scares

#### KEY POINT

#### Terminology – population resilience

Resilience is defined as "the ability to become strong, healthy, or successful again after something bad happens" (49). In other words, with increased resilience the long-lasting negative effects of vaccinerelated events decrease.

Country experiences demonstrate that population resilience increases when people understand the risks and benefits associated with vaccines and vaccinepreventable diseases, and are able to make informed choices to demand vaccination.

#### READ MORE



Refer to "Vaccine special issue WHO recommendations regarding vaccine hesitancy" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust CASE EXAMPLE

# Flawed study on vaccine safety increased hesitancy

Following the publication of Andrew Wakefield's allegations of an association between the measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) vaccine and autism in 1998, MMR vaccination levels dropped in some European countries and remained below previous levels for a range of years, and a resurgence of measles outbreaks was seen in the Region (50–52). Despite the fact that the study was later found to be seriously flawed, that the author was found guilty of serious professional misconduct and that many subsequent studies found no link between the MMR vaccine and autism, a range of Member States in the European Region report that this paper is still used to back up arguments against MMR vaccination, and that the link between MMR and autism is still a widespread misperception fuelling vaccine hesitancy among parents.





What research shows about

# crises and how communication activities may mitigate them

A crisis is here defined as a specific, unexpected and non-routine event or series of events creating high levels of uncertainty and (perceived) threat (53). This section describes how building trust, listening to and understanding people, building relations, communicating risk and shaping messages to the audiences may mitigate crises. Research shows that crises have three key characteristics: short response time, surprise and threat (54). Within immunization, this knowledge can be used to define mitigating actions as illustrated in Fig. 7 below.

Fig. 7 sets out communication measures that may mitigate a crisis. These are described in more detail in the following sections, with a focus on both preparedness and response.

#### KEY POINT

#### Terminology - crisis

In this document a crisis is defined as a specific, unexpected and non-routine event or series of events creating high levels of uncertainty and (perceived) threat *(53)*.

A vaccine-related crisis may occur when unwanted events are rightly or wrongly connected with vaccination in a way which seriously damages confidence in vaccines and the authorities delivering them.



#### Fig. 7 Characteristics of a crisis and how escalation can be mitigated

### Building trust

Research on crises and crisis communication points to one key concept above all: trust. If trust in health authorities and health workers is damaged, it may lead to long-term decline in vaccine uptake, possibly resulting in disease outbreaks.

Trust is a sensitive good: it is hard to gain and easy to lose. Research shows that once trust is lost, risk communication becomes ineffective and trust is difficult to re-establish (25, 55). The aim, therefore, is to build and maintain trust continuously, in routine as well as crisis communication.

#### Determinants of trust

Research shows that the key determinants of trust are how people perceive the following (56, 57):

- competence (people need to feel that authorities and spokespeople possess knowledge and expertise);
- objectivity (people need to feel that the information provided and the actions taken are not influenced by stakeholders with an agenda);
- fairness (people need to feel that all relevant opinions were included);
- **consistency** (people need to feel that messages and actions are predictable and aligned);
- sincerity (people need to feel that authorities and spokespeople are transparent, honest and open – showing transparency or empathy through actions here is more important than declaring it (56, 57));
- faith (people need to feel that authorities and spokespeople possess empathy, listen to them and understand them and sincerely want the best for them).

#### Preference for easy information

Psychological research shows that the human mind is more trustful, positive and receptive when it receives information that repeats something it has heard before, and when the message is clear and simple in format and language *(58)*.

In line with this, research has revealed three key aspects that increase trust:

- using clear, understandable and non-technical language (55, 59, 60);
- demonstrating an ability to listen to people's concerns (56), taking these seriously (61) and responding to them;
- regularly providing and repeating information, even when there is nothing new to say (55) (never answering, "No comment" (60) – instead repeating the same messages, being confident about expressing any possible uncertainties while sharing information about the steps taken).

#### Building strong relations with stakeholders

Situational crisis communication theory (62) also emphasizes the importance of trust as part of the crisis management process. It points to good stakeholder relations as a way of ensuring this trust, arguing that people generally tend to search for the causes behind a crisis and want to identify responsibility for it (inspired by Weiner's attribution theory (63)). Thus, building, rebuilding or maintaining trustful relationships is essential.

Trustful relationships with stakeholders help to avoid confusion, distrust and misconceptions. They can also, in the best cases, mobilize advocates to provide active support, and may help to avoid negative interference from adversaries. As crises are characterized by a short response time (54), steps to build trust must start long before a crisis occurs.

#### READ MORE

Refer to "Tips for spokespersons" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust

#### READ MORE



Refer to "Stakeholder management before and during a vaccine-related crisis" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust

# Listening to and monitoring public opinion

Listening to public opinion allows authorities to learn about opinions, misconceptions and fears in real time (64) before they become widespread, and to respond to them before they escalate. It is a first step in anticipating a potential crisis and forms the basis for starting a dialogue with the audience and managing uncertainty (65) [see Fig. 8].

Listening also facilitates a more efficient and targeted response. It enables health authorities to collect information about community-specific misconceptions, risk perceptions and beliefs that may hamper vaccination uptake (61), helping to inform effective and targeted communication that takes into account aspects of the individuals concerned and the cultures and subcultures they belong to (66–68).

A key tool for listening is media monitoring. Monitoring traditional media provides information about trends in public opinion; monitoring social media facilitates listening to the public in a more direct way (69). Social media offer the opportunity to comment, like and share messages directly, and observing social media interactions provides valuable information about public fears and perceptions.

Other ways to monitor public opinion include observing faceto-face interactions between health workers and individuals, national question-and-answer phone-ins or chats, feedback from religious or community leaders and research within specific target groups.

#### READ MORE



Refer to "How to monitor public opinion" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust



#### Fig. 8 Listening to public opinion

Listening to public opinion and concerns about vaccination is a first step to anticipating a potential crisis. It forms the basis for starting a dialogue and managing uncertainty, and facilitates a more efficient and targeted response.

#### CASE EXAMPLE:

#### Monitoring public opinion prepared authorities for anti-vaccination demonstration

One example of successful listening during a crisis was the Israeli Ministry of Health's communication campaign in 2013 *(70)*. The country established environmental surveillance for polioviruses following a poliomyelitis (polio) outbreak in 1988. Through this system the public health authorities were alerted to the silent introduction and spread of wild poliovirus type 1 in 2013. Population immunity was high, with high vaccination coverage and no paralytic polio cases detected. However, the spread of the virus was possible because inactivated polio vaccine protects against paralysis and clinical infection, but does not prevent virus multiplication in intestines. Oral polio vaccine had been phased out from the immunization schedule several years previously.

To stop further transmission of the wild poliovirus that threatened the global eradication goal, and to protect vulnerable individuals who could not be immunized, it was decided to bring in supplementary immunization activities. This decision initially caused resistance in some groups, which failed to understand that although fully immunized with inactivated polio vaccines, children could nevertheless successfully transmit the virus. Through concerted efforts the first round of the campaign was deemed successful in the circumstances.

A key element contributing to this success was a sophisticated system of communication surveillance used to monitor public opinion and respond to public concerns. As an example, authorities monitored social media and became aware of a planned anti-vaccination protest demonstration. They were able to mobilize polio victims, who had become paralysed at the time immunization was not widely available, to address the crowds at this demonstration. Reportedly, this caused it to end soon afterwards.

### Communicating risk

This section presents research and evidence on the communication of risk. It builds on the knowledge of risk perception outlined above.

How risk is perceived during a crisis is affected by what the individual already knows (see pages 11-12). Thus, how authorities educate the population about risks before any crisis has occurred is crucial. This is termed "risk communication".

Risk communication aims to:

- provide sufficient information about an issue and about the consequences of possible actions to enable people to weigh positive and negative outcomes;
- introduce precautionary measures to allow people to adopt preventive behaviours (19).

In immunization, this is complicated by the fact that the precautionary measure (vaccination) in itself implies risk. Thus, it is essential that the public:

- understands the risks associated with vaccine-preventable diseases;
- understands the benefits and risks associated with vaccines;
- knows where to find accurate, trustworthy and clear information about these.

How authorities communicate about risk before a crisis is critical because risk perception during a crisis is affected by what people already know.



#### The risk perception gap

Even though it should be evident that the risk associated with diseases is far greater than the risk associated with vaccines, this may not be the obvious conclusion for all, as individual understanding of risk is highly subjective.

As explained in detail above, in situations of uncertainty, individuals make decisions based not on information alone but more often on emotions and cognitive shortcuts (heuristics) (see page 12). Negative messages (for example, a child died) gain more attention than positive ones (for example, the vaccine had nothing to do with this). Further, individuals tend to focus more on avoiding loss (such as the potential side-effects of vaccines) than obtaining gains (such as protection from vaccines). While authorities assess risks and respond to them based on available data, the public assesses risks and responds to them based on emotions and heuristics and (to a lesser degree) information. This creates a risk perception gap (see Fig. 9).

To bridge this gap, or to prevent it from emerging, it is critical to communicate risk:

- in a way that the audience can understand;
- in a way that appeals to the audience.

How to create messages and shape them to the audience is described on the following pages. Mastering this will help close the risk perception gap.



#### Fig. 9 Risk perception gap

#### READ MORE



Refer to "Key principles for presenting data" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust

#### READ MORE

Refer to "How to prepare a message map" euro.who.int/vaccinetrust

# Creating messages that convey more than just information

Humans are not perfect information processors (30). Thus, messaging is not (only) about conveying information. It is just as much about eliciting emotions, creating trust, ensuring a genuine understanding of the issue in question and making sure that the right people notice and remember the essence and react according to it. These pages summarize evidence-informed general principles of health communication.

#### METHOD

### Focus on loss or gains (gain frame, loss frame)

Messages may be framed (focused) in two ways:

- in "gain frames", focusing on the positive opportunities for better health;
- in "loss frames", focusing on the risk of disease.

The choice of frame may have an important influence on how people react to the message (71–73). Research shows that gain frames work better in a prevention context such as vaccination. Loss frames are more effective when advocating detection behaviour, such as cancer screening (74).

#### METHOD

#### **Emotional appeals**

Research shows that emotions play an important role when individuals make decisions about vaccination (75). Emotional health messages are easier to remember than non-emotional ones, so eliciting emotions is an important strategy in health communication (76–78).

Because of their impact, however, emotional appeals may also create even stronger negative responses. To be appropriate and effective, they need to be culture- and context-specific, and may even vary from one community to another. They should be applied with care and always tested with representatives of the audience before wider use.

#### EXAMPLE

#### **Eliciting emotions**

"Love your child. Protect your child. Vaccinate"

#### METHOD

#### Fear appeal

Stressing potential losses and eliciting fear (fear appeals) should generally be avoided in the context of vaccination communication. Nevertheless, sometimes it is necessary to increase the awareness of a certain disease risk – for example, if the population is complacent about vaccination (17).

Fear appeals work best when they (79, 80):

- recommend one-time only behaviours (e.g. vaccination);
- stress both severity and susceptibility;
- provide guidance on what to do to reduce risk (e.g. vaccinate);
- provide guidance on how to do that (e.g. consult the family doctor).

When people feel that risk is high and that they understand what to do and feel able to reduce the risk, they perform the recommended behaviour (e.g. vaccinate). When people feel that risk is high but they do not understand what to do or do not feel able to reduce the risk, they do not perform the recommended behaviour. Instead, they control their fears by denying the risk or derogating the message (81).

If fear appeals cannot be avoided, they have to be combined with information on how to prevent the threat. The call for action should be very clear: which vaccine, for whom (age, gender), where, when and how, as well as the cost, where more information can be found, why this course is recommended right now and who is recommending it (82).

#### EXAMPLE

#### **Eliciting fear**

Picture: sad-looking woman.

Text: "Susan, 66, widowed by influenza. Influenza vaccination can prevent serious illness. If you are 60 years or older, influenza vaccination protects you and the people you love. Your flu shot is free of charge. Call your family doctor and book an appointment. Find more information here: www.flushot.xx."

Logo: message sender (e.g. ministry of health, national institute of public health)

#### EXAMPLES

#### Gains for health versus risk of disease

- Gain frame: "Your child has a right to health and life. Protect that right. Vaccinate."
- Loss frame: "Measles can kill small children. Vaccinate."
#### METHOD

#### Narratives

Narratives are small stories that describe a personal experience (83) and can be an influential tool for health communication and increase awareness of diseases. They can, however, also lead to biased risk perceptions (84).

Several experiments have studied narratives in the context of adverse events following immunization and have demonstrated that subjective risk perception is heavily influenced by narratives about adverse events (e.g. in Internet forums), even when facts and data demonstrating the extremely low rate of adverse events are available (83–85).

Narratives that describe the decisionmaking process, however, may be useful as they intend to inform (not persuade), they help the audience to engage with the decision and they model behaviour (such as a change of mind, active decisionmaking) (86).

#### EXAMPLE

#### **Process narrative**

"Initially I was quite hesitant regarding vaccination. I talked to my doctor about vaccines. I learnt that every ingredient in the vaccine is needed and that the amount of the substances is so low that even breast milk contains more of these substances. I changed my mind and today I am happy that my child is protected" – Katia, aged 29 years.

#### METHOD

#### Illustrations

Research shows that combining text and illustrations increases accessibility and understanding of information (87), especially when the text is technical or complex (88). Nevertheless, illustrations only facilitate the process of understanding and learning if they are closely related to the text (89) and if they are presented together, not separately at the end of the text (90).

Icon arrays that present relative frequencies (see example) have also been shown to improve the understanding of risk and reduce misunderstandings (91).



#### METHOD

#### **Correcting misperceptions**

Correcting misperceptions, rumours and myths concerning immunization is challenging. Just mentioning a myth can reinforce it, even if the intention was to disprove it (92). Paradoxically, a strong denial of possible risk can increase the perception of risk and thereby reduce the intention to vaccinate (93). To correct misperceptions effectively, psychologists have formulated a set of rules based on a broad review of the literature (93–95) (summary adapted from the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (96)).

- Emphasize facts. Do not repeat the myth. Start with the facts to make sure people remember them.
- Present only core facts. Myths are often simple, so your message must also be as simple as possible.
- Make explicit warnings. If you have to refer to a misperception, use text or visual cues to warn that the upcoming information is false.
- Provide alternative explanations.
   Provide the correct explanations for the facts that were "twisted" in the myth and explain why the myth is wrong and perhaps even why the misinformers promoted the myth in the first place.
- Use graphics. Facts should be displayed graphically, if possible.
- Pay attention to language. Avoid strong language when you intend to state that "there is no risk". Strong claims denying the possibility of risk associated with vaccinations may backfire and increase rather than decrease risk perceptions (93).

#### EXAMPLES

#### Correcting a myth

Correcting the misunderstanding that vaccine-preventable diseases are no longer a threat and there is no reason to uphold and increase investment in immunization may include the following messages.

- It is a myth that vaccine-preventable diseases are no longer a threat.
- Vaccine-preventable diseases may have become uncommon in your country, which can lead to this misconception.
- Diseases like measles have been drastically reduced, but even in countries with high coverage outbreaks have affected pockets of unvaccinated individuals.
- Measles causes suffering and, in the worst of cases, even death.

Misinformation needs to be corrected effectively. This is challenging, however, as just mentioning a myth (even while attempting to disprove it) can reinforce it.

#### Shaping vaccination communication to audiences

Research shows that health communication is more effective when it is relevant to (97, 98) and shaped to match the characteristics of the specific target group (99–101), including cultural values, norms, traditions and characteristics of the community that is approached.

Communities may be people living in a specific geographical location, but they may also be groups defined by age, gender, socioeconomic status, education, profession, specific opinions or interests, or religious or other beliefs *(35, 36)*. As an example, health communication should differ when approaching individualistic or collectivistic cultures *(37)*.

- People in individualistic cultures perceive themselves as independent, and each individual's achievement is important (102). Health messages should target personal preferences and stress risk for the individual.
- In collectivistic cultures cohesiveness and harmony influence perceptions and actions (102). Health messages should accentuate shared norms and explicate risks for the social environment, such as family and friends.

Based on communication research, the key principles of shaping communication to target groups are as follows (103).

- Define who the communication is aimed at the target group.
- Define segments for example, according to demographics (such as age, gender, geographical location, education or socioeconomic group) and/or according to vaccination behaviours (such as vaccination status, risk perceptions, barriers/enablers to vaccination, views and perceptions to vaccination).
- Understand the target groups and their barriers and motivators to vaccination, and plan communication activities accordingly.
- Prepare different messages and activities for different segments, based on what is known about them.

Health authorities need to understand the target groups and their barriers and motivators to vaccination, and plan communication activities accordingly.

#### KEY POINT

## Understanding barriers and motivators of susceptible populations

Through qualitative and quantitative research, it is possible to analyse and diagnose barriers and motivators to vaccination. Understanding such barriers and enablers will help policy-makers to tailor interventions to reach un- and under-vaccinated groups. WHO's Guide to tailoring immunization programmes (104) can be used as a diagnostic tool to help guide interventions.

#### From generic to interpersonal communication

The value of shaping communication efforts to the audience is indisputable, but resources and time may be constrained. Especially in a time of crisis, there may not be time to engage in in-depth research to understand the barriers and motivators of target groups. Nevertheless, even in a hectic time of crisis it is worth the investment to understand target groups and consider how messages and activities can be shaped according to the people who will receive them.

Approaching target groups may vary from generic to interpersonal communication (see Fig. 10).

#### Fig. 10 Approaches to vaccine messaging

#### SPECIFICITY TO TARGET GROUPS

#### Generic

- This approach presents the same message to all.
- May be effective in special situations, e.g. an emergency warning during a crisis.
- It may have no effect at all, or may in worst cases have counterproductive results, as it does not take into account any specific cultural or group characteristics.

#### Targeting

- This approach presents customized messages for a specific target group.
- It is based on principles of market segmentation, where target groups are divided into segments according to their specific characteristics, needs and concerns.
- One method may be to shape messages to the cultural backgrouns of the target group, taking into account the variety of cultures and subcultures.

Source: adapted from suggestions by Kreuter et al. (105).

#### Tailoring

- This approach is even more specific: it takes into account characteristics of subgroups.
- WHO's Guide to tailoring immunization programmes offers a diagnostic tool to determine vaccine behaviour in specific subgroups of a population.
- Here, subgroups are segmented according to their *behaviours*, not according to any cultural, socioeconomic or geographical groups.

#### Interpersonal

- This approach may be achieved through interaction between health worker and caretaker/vaccinee.
- Strong messages should be provided to the health worker, along with job aids to support messaging and answer questions.



# WHO guidance on building trust and responding to crises

With the insights gained from this presentation of the factors that affect decision-making about vaccination, vaccine hesitancy and vaccine safety scares, and about vaccine crises and how communication activities may mitigate them, WHO recommends that Member States should:

- work long-term to build population resilience against vaccine rumours and scares through ongoing activities;
- build a strong programme that is well prepared to respond to any event that may erode confidence;
- respond immediately to any event which may erode trust in vaccination and health authorities with appropriate actions based on an assessment of the situation.

Together, these actions may prevent a situation from escalating into a crisis, or minimize the damaging effects of a crisis.

Users seeking practical advice and guidance in relation to these issues are referred to the WHO online library: **euro.who.int/vaccinetrust**. This contains a range of supporting documents developed for specific needs and situations, such as guidance on crisis preparedness and response, templates for strategies and message development, planning and much more.

VACCINATION AND TRUST

# References

37

1. Thompson KM, Tebbens RJD. Retrospective cost–effectiveness analyses for polio vaccination in the United States. Risk Anal. 2006;26(6):1423–40.

2.Vaccine library [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (euro. who.int/vaccinetrust).

3. Dören M, Gerhardus A, Gerlach FM, Hornberg C, Kochen MM, Kolip P et al. Wissenschaftler/innen fordern Neubewertung der HPV-Impfung und ein Ende der irreführenden Informationen. Stellungnahme vom 25.11.2008 [Scientists demand a re-assessment of the HPV vaccine and an end to deceptive information. Statement from 25.11.2008]. Bielefeld: University of Bielefeld; 2008 [http://www.uni-bielefeld.de/gesundhw/ ag3/downloads.html, accessed 23 October 2015].

4. STIKO. Impfung gegen HPV – Aktuelle Bewertung der STIKO. Epidemiologisches Bulletin. 2009;32.

5. Bodemer N, Müller SM, Okan Y, Garcia-Retamero R, Neumeyer-Gromen A. Do the media provide transparent health information? A cross-cultural comparison of public information about the HPV vaccine. Vaccine. 2012;30(25):3747–75.

6. Roggendorf H. Erste Erfahrungen zur Akzeptanz der HPV-Impfung [First experiences with the acceptance of the HPV-vaccine]. Monatsschrift Kinderheilkunde [Monthly Publication on Paediatrics]. 2009;157(10):982–5.

7. Poethko-Müller C, Buttmann-Schweiger N, KiGGS Study Group. Impfstatus und Determinanten der Impfung gegen humane Papillomviren (HPV) bei Mädchen in Deutschland Ergebnisse der KiGGS-Studie – Erste Folgebefragung (KiGGS Welle 1). Bundesgesundheitsbl. 2014;57:869–77. doi:10.1007/s00103-014-1987-3.

8. Betsch C, Böhm R, Chapman GB. Using behavioral insights to increase vaccination policy effectiveness. Policy Insights Behav Brain Sci. 2015;2(1):61– 73. doi:10.1177/2372732215600716.

9. Rosenstock IM. The Health Belief Model and preventive health behavior. Health Educ Monogr. 1974;2:354–86. doi:10.1177/109019818801500203.

10. Janz NK, Becker MH. The Health Belief Model: a decade later. Health Educ Q. 1984;11(1):1–47. doi:10.1177/109019818401100101.

11. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. Organ Behav Hum Dec. 1991;50(2):179–211. doi:10.1016/0749-5978(91)90020-T.

12. Milne S, Sheeran P, Orbell S. Prediction and intervention in healthrelated behavior: a meta-analytic review of protection motivation theory. J Appl Soc Psychol. 2000;30(1):106–43. doi:10.1111/j.1559-1816.2000.tb02308.x.

13. Roberto AJ, Krieger JL, Katz ML, Goei R, Jain P. Predicting pediatricians' communication with parents about the human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccine: an application of the theory of reasoned action. Health Commun. 2011;26(4):303–12. doi:10.1080/1041023 6.2010.550021.

14. Payaprom Y, Bennett P, Alabaster E, Tantipong H. Using the Health Action Process Approach and implementation intentions to increase flu vaccine uptake in high risk Thai individuals: a controlled before-after trial. Health Psychol. 2011;30(4):492–500. doi:10.1037/a0023580.

15. Betsch C, Wicker S. E-health use, vaccination knowledge and perception of own risk: drivers of vaccination uptake in medical students. Vaccine. 2012;30[6]:1143–8. doi:10.1016/j. vaccine.2011.12.021.

16. Gerend MA, Shepherd JE. Predicting human papillomavirus vaccine uptake in young adult women: comparing the health belief model and theory of planned behavior. Ann Behav Med. 2012;44(2):171–80. doi:10.1007/ s12160-012-9366-5.

17. Betsch C, Böhm R, Korn L. Inviting free-riders or appealing to prosocial behavior? Game-theoretical reflections on communicating herd immunity in vaccine advocacy. Health Psychol. 2013;32(9):978–85. doi:10.1037/ a0031590.

18. Joffe H. Risk: from perception to social representation. Brit J Soc Psychol. 2003;42(1):55–73. doi:10.1348/014466603763276126.

19. Renner B, Gamp M. Krisen- und Risikokommunikation [Crisis and risk communication]. Prävention und Gesundheitsförderung [Prevention and health promotion]. 2014;9(3): 230–8. doi:10.1007/s11553-014-0456-z.

20. Sjöberg L, Moen B, Rundmo T. Explaining risk perception. An evaluation of the psychometric paradigm in risk perception research. Trondheim: Norwegian University of Science and Technology; 2004 (http:// paul-hadrien.info/backup/LSE/ IS%20 490/utile/Sjoberg%20Psychometric\_ paradigm.pdf, accessed 20 July 2015).

21. Slovic P, Peters E. Risk perception and affect. Curr Dir Psychol Sci. 2006;15(6):322–5. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8721.2006.00461.x.

22. Rhodes R, Courneya K. Modelling the theory of planned behaviour and past behaviour. Psychol Health Med. 2003;8:57–69. doi:10.1080/13548500210 00059269.

23. Pomery EA, Gibbons FX, Reis-Bergan M, Gerrard M. From willingness to intention: experience moderates the shift from reactive to reasoned behavior. Pers Soc Psychol Bull. 2009;35:894–908. doi:10.1177/0146167209335166.

24. Slovic P. Perception of risk: reflections on the psychometric paradigm. In: Krimsky S, Golding D, editors. Social theories of risk. Westport, CT: Praeger; 1992:117–52.

25. Slovic P. Perceived risk, trust, and democracy. Risk Anal. 1993;13(6):675– 82. doi:10.1111/j.1539-6924.1993. tb01329.

26. Sørensen K, Van den Broucke S, Fullam J, Doyle G, Pelikan J, Slonska Z et al. Health literacy and public health: a systematic review and integration of definitions and models. BMC Public Health. 2012;12(1):80. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-80.

27. Kahneman D, Tversky A. Choices, values, and frames. Am Psychol. 1984;39(4):341–50.

28. Dickert S, Västfjäll D, Mauro R, Slovic P. The feeling of risk: implications for risk perception and communication. In Cho H, Reimer T, McComas KA, editors. The Sage handbook of risk communication. Los Angeles: Sage; 2015:41–55. doi:10.4135/9781483387918.n7.

29. Kahneman D. Thinking, fast and slow, first edition. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux; 2011.

30. Kahneman D, Tversky A. Judgment under uncertainty: heuristics and biases. Science. 1974;185[4157]:1124–31.

31. Kasperson RE, Renn O, Slovic P, Brown HS, Emel J, Goble R et al. The social amplification of risk: a conceptual framework. Risk Anal. 1988;8(2):177–87. doi:10.1111/j.1539-6924.1988.tb01168.x.

32. Kasperson JX, Kasperson RE, Pidgeon N, Slovic P. The social amplification of risk: assessing fifteen years of research and theory. In: Pidgeon N, Kasperson RE, Slovic P, editors. The social amplification of risk. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2003:13–46.

33. Siegrist M, Cvetkovich G. Better negative than positive? Evidence of a bias for negative information about possible health dangers. Risk Anal. 2001;21(1):199–206.

34. Sobo EJ. Social cultivation of vaccine refusal and delay among Waldorf (Steiner) school parents. Med Anthropol Q. 2015;29(3):381–99. doi:10.1111/maq.12214.

35. Cialdini RB, Demaine LJ, Sagarin BJ, Barrett DW, Rhoads K, Winter PL. Managing social norms for persuasive impact. Soc Inf. 2006;1(1):3–15. doi:10.1080/15534510500181459.

36. Leach E. Social anthropology. London: Fontana; 1982.

37. Helman CG. Culture, health and illness, fifth edition. London: Hodder Education; 2007.

38. Betsch C, Böhm R, Airhihenbuwa CO, Butler R, Chapman GB, Haase N et al. Improving medical decision making and health promotion through culturesensitive health communication: an agenda for science and practice. Med Decis Making. 2015; pii: 0272989X15600434. doi:10.1177/0272989X15600434.

39. Lin CJ, Nowalk MP, Toback SL, Rousculp MD, Raymund M, Ambrose CS et al. Importance of vaccination habit and vaccine choice on influenza vaccination among healthy working adults. Vaccine. 2010;28(48):7706–12. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.07.009.

40. Andrews BR. Habit. Am J Psychol. 1903;14(2):121–49. doi:10.2307/1412711.

41. Anis E, Leventhal A, Slater PE, Arbeli Y, Sivan Y, Berlovitz Y et al. A cluster of deaths following influenza vaccination. J Public Health Policy. 2010;31(3):318–23. doi:10.1057/ jphp.2010.22.

With additional information provided by A. Leventhal and D.Pfeiffer via personal communication.

42. MacDonald NE, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. Vaccine hesitancy: definition, scope and determinants. Vaccine. 2015;33(34):4161-4. doi:10.1016/j. vaccine.2015.04.036.

43. Dubé E, Gagnon D, MacDonald NE, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. Strategies intended to address vaccine hesitancy: review of published reviews. Vaccine. 2015;33(34): 4191–203. doi:10.1016/j. vaccine.2015.04.041.

44. Wolfe RM, Sharp LK. Antivaccinationists past and present. BMJ. 2002;325(7361):430–2.

45. Poland GA, Jacobson RM. The clinician's guide to the antivaccinationists' galaxy. Hum Immunol. 2012;73(8):859–66.

46. Betsch C, Brewer NT, Brocard P, Davies P, Gaissmaier W, Haase N et al. Opportunities and challenges of Web 2.0 for vaccination decisions. Vaccine. 2012;30(25):3727–33.

47. Gangarosa EJ, Galazka AM, Wolfe CR, Phillips LM, Gangarosa RE, Miller E et al. Impact of anti-vaccine movements on pertussis control: the untold story. Lancet. 1998;351(9099):356–61.

48. Oraby T, Thampi V, Bauch CT. The influence of social norms on the dynamics of vaccinating behaviour for paediatric infectious diseases. Proc Biol Sci. 2014;281(1780):20133172.

49. Resilience. In: Merriam-Webster. com. Springfield, MA: Merriam-Webster; 2016 (http://www.merriamwebster.com/dictionary/resilience, accessed 9 May 2016).

50. Centralized information system for infectious diseases (CISID).

Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2016 (http://data.euro.who.int/ cisid, accessed 22 August 2016).

51. Ford JA, Mahgoub H, Shankar AG. Vaccine acceptance: the UK perspective. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2013;9(12):2658–60. doi: 10.4161/ hv.26411.

52. Brown KF, Long SJ, Ramsay M, Hudson MJ, Green J, Vincent CA, et al. UK parents' decision-making about measles-mumps-rubella (MMR) vaccine 10 years after the MMR-autism controversy: a qualitative analysis. Vaccine. 30(10):1855–64.

53. Seeger MW, Sellnow TL, Ulmer RR. Communication, organization, and crisis. In: Roloff ME, editor. Communication yearbook 21. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage; 1998:231–75.

54. Hermann CF. Some consequences of crisis which limit the viability of organizations. Admin Sci Quart. 1963;8(1):61–82.

55. Glik DC. Risk communication for public health emergencies. Annu Rev Public Health. 2007;28:33–54. doi:10.1146/annurev publhealth.28.021406.144123.

56. Renn O. Risk communication: insights and requirements for designing successful communication programs on health and environmental hazards. In: Heath RL, O'Hair HD, editors. Handbook of risk and crisis communication. New York, NY: Routledge; 2008:81–99.

57. Abraham T. Lessons from the pandemic: the need for new tools for risk and outbreak communication.

Emerg Health Threats. 2011;4:7160. doi:10.3402/ehtj.v4i0.7160.

58. Alter AL, Oppenheimer DM. Uniting the tribes of fluency to form a metacognitive nation. Pers Soc Psychol Rev. 2009;13:219–35.

59. Lum MR, Tinker RL. A primer on health risk communication principles and practices. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry; 1994.

60. Covello VT, Minamyer S, Clayton K. Effective risk and crisis communication during water security emergencies. Summary report of EPA sponsored message mapping workshops. Cincinnati, OH: US Environmental Protection Agency; 2007.

61. Seeger MW. Best practices in crisis communication: an expert panel process. J Appl Commun Res. 2006;34(3):232–44.

62. Coombs WT, Hollady SJ. Helping crisis managers protect reputational assets: initial tests of the situational crisis communication theory. Manage Commun Q. 2002;16(2):165–86. doi:10.1177/089331802237233.

63. Weiner B. An attributional theory of motivation and emotion. New York: Springer Verlag; 1986.

64. Freifeld CC, Brownstein JS, Menone CM, Bao W, Filice R, Kass-Hout T et al. Digital drug safety surveillance: monitoring pharmaceutical products in Twitter. Drug Saf. 2014; 37(5):343–50.

65. Veil SR, Buehner T, Palenchar MJ. A work-in-process literature review: incorporating social media in risk and crisis communication. J Contingencies Crisis Manage. 2011; 19(2):110–22.

66. Liu BF, Pompper D. The crisis with no name: defining the interplay of culture, ethnicity, and race on organizational issues and media outcomes. J Appl Commun Res. 2012;40[2]:127–46.

67. Coombs WT. Information and compassion in crisis responses: a test of their effects. J Publ Relat Res. 1999;11(2):125–42. doi:10.1207/ s1532754xjprr1102\_02.

68. Ulmer RR. Effective crisis management through established stakeholder relationships: Malden Mills as a case study. Manage Commun Q. 2001;14[4]:590–615.

69. Wendling C, Radisch J, Jacobzone S. The use of social media in risk and crisis communication. Paris: OECD Publishing; 2013. doi:http://dx.doi. org/10.1787/5k3v01fskp9s-en.

70. Kaliner E, Moran-Gilad J, Grotto I, Somekh E, Kopel E, Gdalevich M et al. Silent reintroduction of wild-type poliovirus to Israel, 2013: risk communication challenges in an argumentative atmosphere. Euro Surveill. 2014;19(7):20 703. doi:10.2807/1560-7917. ES2014.19.7.20703.

71. Gerend MA, Sias T. Message framing and color priming: how subtle threat cues affect persuasion. J Exp Soc Psychol. 2009;45:999–1002.

72. Wirtz JG, Sar S, Ghuge S. The moderating role of mood and personal relevance on persuasive effects of gain- and loss-framed health messages. Health Mark Q. 2015;32(2):180–96. 73. Tversky A, Kahneman D. The framing of decisions and the psychology of choice. Science. 1981;211(4481): 453–8.

74. Rothman AJ, Bartels RD, Wlaschin J, Salovey P. The strategic use of gainand loss-framed messages to promote healthy behavior: how theory can inform practice. J Commun. 2006;56:202–20. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00290.x.

75. Chapman GB, Coups EJ. Emotions and preventive health behavior: worry, regret, and influenza vaccination. Health Psychol. 2006;25(1):82.

76. Biener L. Adult and youth response to the Massachusetts anti-tobacco television campaign. J Public Health Manag Pract. 2000;6(3):40–4.

77. Dillard JP, Peck E. Affect and persuasion: Emotional responses to public service announcements. Commun Res. 2000;27:461–95.

78. Biener L, Reimer RL, Wakefield M, Szczypka G., Rigotti NA, Connolly G. Impact of smoking cessation aids and mass media among recent quitters. Am J Prev Med. 2006;30(3):217–24.

79. Peters GJY, Ruiter RAC, Kok G. Threatening communication: a critical re-analysis and a revised meta-analytic test of fear appeal theory. Health Psychol Rev. 2013;7[Suppl. 1]:8–31. doi: 10.1080/17437199.2012.703527.

80. Tannenbaum MB, Hepler J, Zimmermann RS, Saul L, Albarracín D. Appealing to fear: A meta-analysis of fear appeal effectiveness and theories. Psychol Bull. 2015;141(6):1178–204. 81. Ruiter RAC, Abraham C, Kok G.
Scary warnings and rational precautions: a review of the psychology of fear appeals. Psychol Health.
2001;16(6):613–30.
doi:10.1080/08870440108405863.

82. Witte K, Allen M. A meta-analysis of fear appeals: implications for effective public health campaigns. Health Educ Behav. 2000;27(5):591–615.

 Betsch C, Ulshöfer C, Renkewitz F, Betsch T. The influence of narrative vs. statistic information on perceiving vaccination risks. Med Decis Making. 2011;31(5):742–53. doi:10.1177/0272989X11400419.

84. Betsch C, Renkewitz F, Haase N. Effect of narrative reports about vaccine adverse events and biasawareness disclaimers on vaccine decisions: a simulation of an online patient social network. Med Decis Making. 2013;33(1):14–25. doi:10.1177/0272989X12452342.

85. Peter C, Rossmann C, Keyling T. Exemplification 2.0 – the role of direct and indirect social information for conveying health messages through social network sites. J Media Psychol. 2014;26:19–28. doi:10.1027/1864-1105/ a000103.

86. Shaffer VA, Zikmund-Fisher BJ. All stories are not alike: a purpose-, content-, and valence-based taxonomy of patient narratives in decision aids. Med Decis Making. 2013;33(1):4–13.

87. Mayer RE. Multimedia learning, second edition. New York: Cambridge University Press; 2009.  Levin JR, Mayer RE. Understanding illustrations in text. In: Britton BK, Woodward A, Binkley M, editors. Learning from textbooks: theory and practice. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum; 1993:95–119.

89. Levin JR, Anglin GJ, Carney RN. On empirically validating functions of pictures in prose. In: Willows DM, Houghton HA, editors. The psychology of illustration: vol. I: basic research. New York: Springer; 1987:51–85.

90. Mayer RE, Moreno R. A splitattention effect in multimedia learning: evidence for dual processing systems in working memory. J Educ Psychol. 1998;90(2):312.

91. Fagerlin A, Wang C, Ubel PA. Reducing the influence of anecdotal reasoning on people's health care decisions: is a picture worth a thousand statistics? Med Decis Making. 2005;25(4):398–405.

92. Skurnik I, Yoon C, Park DC, Schwarz N. How warnings about false claims become recommendations. J Consum Res. 2005;31(4):713–24.

93. Betsch C, Sachse K. Debunking vaccination myths: strong risk negations can increase perceived vaccination risks. Health Psychol. 2013;32(2):146–55.

94. Lewandowsky S, Ecker UK, Seifert CM, Schwarz N, Cook J. Misinformation and its correction continued influence and successful debiasing. Psychol Sci Public Interest. 2012;13(3):106–31.

95. Cook J, Lewandowsky S. The debunking handbook. St. Lucia: University of Queensland; 2011 (http:// www.skepticalscience.com/Debunking-Handbook-now-freely-availabledownload.html, accessed 9 May 2016).

96. Measles and rubella elimination: communicating the importance of vaccination. Stockholm: European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC); 2014.

97. Fischhoff B, Bostrom A, Quadrel MJ. Risk perception and communication. Annu Rev Public Health. 1993;14:183–203. doi:10.1146/ annurev.pu.14.050193.001151.

98. Schmid KL, Rivers SE, Latimer AE, Salovey P. Targeting or tailoring? Mark Health Serv. 2008;28(1):32–7.

99. Rogers EM, Bhowmik DK. Homophily-heterophily: relational concepts for communication research. Public Opin Q. 1970;34[4]:523–38.

100. Kreuter MW, McClure SM. The role of culture in health communication. Annu Rev Public Health. 2004;25:439– 55.

101. Kreuter MW, Wray RJ. Tailored and targeted health communication: strategies for enhancing information relevance. Am J Health Behav. 2003;27[Suppl. 3]: 227–32.

102. Markus HR, Kitayama S. Culture and the self: implications for cognition, emotion, and motivation. Psychol Rev. 1991;98(2):224.

103. Slater MD. Theory and method in health audience segmentation. J Health Commun. 1996;1(3):267–85.

104. Guide to tailoring immunization programmes. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2013 (http:// www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/ communicable-diseases/poliomyelitis/ publications/2013/guide-to-tailoringimmunization-programmes, accessed 10 May 2015].

105. Kreuter M, Strecher V, Glassman B. One size does not fit all: the case for tailoring print materials. Ann Behav Med. 1999;21(4):276–83. doi:10.1007/ BF02895958.

#### World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51, DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00 Fax: +45 45 33 70 01 Email: euwhocontact@who.int Website: www.euro.who.int

# Vaccination and trust

### How concerns arise and the role of communication in mitigating crises

Background evidence for national immunization programmes, ministries of health, regulatory authorities and health promotion units.

## The WHO Regional Office for Europe

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a specialized agency of the United Nations created in 1948 with the primary responsibility for international health matters and public health. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is one of six regional offices throughout the world, each with its own programme geared to the particular health conditions of the countries it serves.

Member States	Estonia
Albania	Finland
Andorra	France
Armenia	Georgia
Austria	Germany
Azerbaijan	Greece
Belarus	Hungary
Belgium	Iceland
Bosnia and Herzegovina	Ireland
Bulgaria	Israel
Croatia	Italy
Cyprus	Kazakhstan
Czech Republic	Kyrgyzstan
Denmark	Latvia

Lithuania Luxembourg Malta Monaco Montenegro Netherlands Norway Poland Portugal Republic of Moldova Romania Russian Federation San Marino Serbia Slovakia Slovenia Spain Sweden Switzerland Tajikistan The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia Turkey Turkmenistan Ukraine United Kingdom Uzbekistan